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MINUTES of the Quonochontaug Central Beach Fire 
District Board of Governors Meeting Saturday, August 18, 
2012 
Members in attendance:  Stephen Long, Heather Cady, Joe 
DeMaio, Tom Battista, Michele Pallai Reppucci, Bill Heep, 
Brewster Blackall, Dick Stabnick, Marilyn Rettig, Sue Birk and 
Peter Rettig. 
I.                 Call to Order:  Stephen Long called the meeting to 
order at 9:07 a.m. 
II.               Approval of Minutes: 
 1.  A MOTION was made to approve the minutes of 
the Board of Governors Meeting held on July 21, 
2012.  The motion was seconded and passed unanimously. 
 2.  The next Board of Governors Meeting will be held on 
Sunday, October 7, 2012. 
III.             Committee Reports were delivered: 
 A.        Joe DeMaio – Finance & Budget: 
Joe DeMaio discussed the 2013 Budget Presentation (see 
attached Exhibits) and Finance Motions in detail.  Joe DeMaio 
explained that the 2013 Budget is 2% higher than the 2012 
Budget. 
The following FINANCE MOTIONS were presented to the 
Board of Governors for approval.  Such motions will be 
presented to the QCBFD community for voting and 
approval at the Annual Meeting on September 15, 
2012.  The three motions were seconded and passed 
unanimously. 
            1.  That the 2013 Budget (attached hereto as 
Exhibit B), including an approximate $4,600 increase in 
total tax revenues (2.0% above 2012), as approved by the 
Board of Governors, be approved. Specifically, you are 
approving the 2013 Budget, including a 2.0% tax increase, 
and a total tax that will not be less than $239,000 nor 
higher than $243,000. 
                  2.  That the 2012 Budget previously approved 
at the 2011 Annual Meeting be amended to authorize the 
following expenditure:  Real estate/property – An 
additional $3,000 for the completion of a survey of parcels 
owned by QCBFD which lie outside of the formal area 



designated by our charter. 
  
            3.  That the 2012 Budget previously approved at 
the 2011 Annual Meeting be amended to authorize the 
following expenditure:  Asset Replacement Fund –An 
additional $20,000 for the first phase of the work 
necessary to restore Fresh Pond. 
 B.        Marilyn Rettig – Special Events: 
            1.  Marilyn Rettig reported that Special Events is running 
within budget, with a slight surplus. 
            2.  Marilyn Rettig explained that a productive meeting 
took place with Marilyn Rettig, Patti Rueff, Joe DeMaio and 
Stephen Long in attendance. 
 C.        Michele Pallai Reppucci – Police Protection: 
  1.  Michele Pallai Reppucci reported relative quiet in 
QCBFD over the past few weeks.  There was one reported 
incident involving a mailbox. 
  2.  Michele Pallai Reppucci reported several complaints 
of dogs off leashes and of residents not picking up after their 
dogs. 
  3.  Michele Pallai Reppucci has received several 
complaints regarding the seaweed on the beach. 
  4.  Michele Pallai Reppucci explained there have been 
numerous requests for replacement beach parking passes this 
summer.  A discussion took place as to whether QCBFD should 
consider increasing the cost of obtaining a replacement pass in 
the future. 
 D.        Shari Frost – Beach and Dunes (Report Presented in 
her Absence): 
In Shari Frost’s absence, the attached Beach and Dunes 
Committee Report was read aloud (see attached Exhibit C). 
 E.         Brewster Blackall – Boating: 
Brewster Blackall reported that he and John Rooney have issued 
approximately 97 boat stickers this 2012 season, which is on par 
with prior years.  
 F.         Bill Heep – Civic Improvement: 
  1.  Bill Heep updated the Board on the playground 
ground surface, which is in need of re-dressing at a cost of 
approximately $1,000.  This new top dressing will be done in the 
spring with engineered chips.  Volunteers will rake out the new 
top dressing. 



  2.  Bill Heep reported on the issue of trees and shrubs 
impeding the sight lines along QCBFD roadways. 
   A MOTION was made that all QCBFD property owners be 
held responsible for the trimming of trees, shrubs and 
vines on their property up to the edge of QCBFD and 
Charlestown roadways for access, visibility and 
safety.  The Dunn’s Corners Fire Department also requires 
that all QCBFD property owners provide overhead 
clearance on all roads adjacent to their property to a 
height of 13 feet, six inches for access by Fire Department 
trucks and equipment.  The motion was seconded and 
passed unanimously. 
  3.  Bill Heep reported that the memorial bench at the 
tennis courts in honor of Dave Graham has been refurbished and 
dedicated. 
  4.  Bill Heep explained that Civic Improvement is 
involved in collecting canned goods and nonperishable food items 
for the Charlestown Food Pantry. 
  5.  Bill Heep reported that Civic Improvement plans to 
hire a certified playground inspector. 
 G.        Dick Stabnick – Long Term Planning: 
Dick Stabnick updated the Board of Governors in detail on the 
application process with respect to the cleanup of Fresh 
Pond.  Dick reported that the application process is moving along 
(the permit application was filed by QCBFD at the end of April 
and the application was subsequently accepted).  A response of 
approval is expected, possibly this week, with two conditions. 
      First, the permit will be issued for a ten-year period, 
although the spraying is expected to take QCBFD only three 
years.  Second, QCBFD will be required to re-seed the pond with 
an indigenous seed in the areas where the phragmites are 
removed.  The indigenous seed costs $50 per pound.  Aquatic 
Control Technology has agreed to spread the seed for QCBFD. 
      Dick Stabnick reported that all abutting landowners have 
been notified of the cleanup and that none have opposed the 
pond cleanup to date.  Only one landowner has not responded to 
QCBFD’s notice.  Dick Stabnick explained that no landowner has 
voiced an objection to the application. 
                        Aquatic Control Technology will do the spraying 
for QCBFD.  QCBFD will need a permit from DEM to 
spray.  QCBFD will apply for such permit once the application is 



approved by CRMC. 
      The total cost of the Fresh Pond cleanup is expected to be 
$25,000 – $30,000 over the course of a three-year period.  Year 
one is expected to cost $17,000; year two $5,000; year three 
$4,000. 
      Dick Stabnick reported that an informational session on 
Fresh Pond would be held on August 24, 2012.  Two biologists 
will be in attendance.  Such informational session will be open to 
all interested residents. 
      Dick Stabnick presented the following motion to the Board of 
Governors.  Such motion will be presented to the entire QCBFD 
community for voting and approval at the September 15, 2012 
Annual Meeting. 
            A MOTION was made that the Board of Governors 
shall be authorized to proceed with the restoration of 
Fresh Pond, including the treatment of all invasive and 
non-indigenous vegetation.  The motion was seconded and 
passed unanimously. 
 H.        Peter Rettig – Merchandise Sales: 
            Peter Rettig reported that a budget meeting had been 
held and that Merchandise Sales will fund Special Events. 
 I.          Tom Battista – Real Estate: 
                  Tom Battista presented a general update on the Real 
Estate Committee’s work in QCBFD. 
 J.         Sue Birk – Nominating Committee: 
            Sue Birk presented for approval the Nominating 
Committee’s slate of officers and its related motion to be 
presented to the QCBFD community for voting and approval at 
the QCBFD Annual Meeting on September 15, 2012. 
            A MOTION was made that the attached slate of the 
Board of Governors and Commissioners for the 2012-2013 
year (Exhibit D) as recommended by the Nominating 
Committee be approved.  The motion was seconded and 
passed unanimously. 
 K.        Heather Cady – Clerk: 
Heather Cady confirmed the remaining meeting dates for the 
Board of Governors in 2012: 
2012 Board of Governors Meetings: 
Saturday, September 15, at 10 a.m. (QCBFD Annual Meeting at 
the Grange) 
Sunday, October 7, at 10 a.m. 



 L.         Stephen Long – Moderator: 
  1.  The next Board of Governors meeting will be held 
on Sunday, October 7, 2012. 
  2.  Steve Long reported that he had received 
complaints regarding a private party held in early August.  The 
complaints centered on the noise level and late hour of the 
party.  Steve Long explained that he would include a reminder 
involving respect for neighbors in the QCBFD spring mailing. 
  3.  Steve Long discussed in detail the proposed 
amendments to the QCBFD Charter and By-Laws that will be 
presented to the QCBFD community for voting and approval at 
the QCBFD Annual Meeting on September 15, 2012.  Steve Long 
explained that there are several inconsistencies between the 
Charter and the By-Laws. 
            The proposed amendments to the QCBFD Charter include 
the following:  update the legal description of QCBFD to conform 
to the recent survey of QCBFD;  change the definition of eligible 
voters in Charter to be consistent with By-Laws;  change the 
fixed date of the Annual Meeting;  change the terms of officers in 
Charter to be consistent with By-Laws;  change the requirements 
to call a special meeting in Charter to be consistent with By-
Laws;  add provision for QCBFD to accept grants and gifts.   
IV.             A MOTION was made to adjourn the meeting at 
11:37 a.m.  The motion was seconded and passed 
unanimously. 
                                                      Respectfully submitted, 
Heather Dodge Cady, Clerk 
Quonochontaug Central Beach Fire District	




























